
Approved: July 10, 2017 

CITY OF ALBANY 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

Council Chambers, 333 Broadalbin Street SW 
Monday, June 19, 2017 

5:15 p.m. 

MINUTES 

Planning Commissioners present: Sue Goodman, Dala Rouse, Larry Tomlin, JoAnn Miller (Arrived 5:28 p.m.), 
Bobby Schueller, Roger Phillips  

Planning Commissioners absent: Dan Sullivan (excused), Cordell Post (excused), Linsey Godwin (excused) 

Staff present: Bob Richardson, Planning Manager; David Martineau, Planner III; Edie O’Neil, 
Administrative Assistant I; Jeff Blaine, Public Works Engineering and 
Community Development Director; Matthew Ruettgers, Development 
Services Manager,  

Others Present: Rebecca Hewitt, Angelo Planning Group 

CALL TO ORDER   

Chair Tomlin called the meeting to order at 5:15 p.m. 

COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC 

None 

LEGISLATIVE PUBLIC HEARING – CP-03-17, DC-01-17, AND ZC-02-17 – CENTRAL ALBANY 
CODE AMENDMENTS 

Chair Tomlin opened the public hearing at 5:17 p.m. 

Declarations by the Commission: 

Conflicts of Interest:  None  
 
Staff Report: 

Becky Hewitt, Angelo Planning Group (APG) Consultant, provided a summary of the case and summarized the 
proposal’s consistency with applicable review criteria.  (See Agenda Packet.) 

Questions from the Commission:  

Chair Tomlin asked if an existing building that was not in compliance were to be destroyed would be allowed to 
rebuild. He gave an example of a building that had a conditional use approval, and the owners were not allowed to 
utilize it how they wanted.  He also asked if above ground-floor residential use was being approved carte blanche 
and how this would coincide with sprinkler systems on ground floors.  He stated that he did not agree with the 
parking proposal and suggested using the first floor for parking.  

Commissioner Rouse referenced Attachment C.23 (see Agenda Packet) and stated that she did not agree with (7) 
in red, and it did not make sense.  

The Commission took a few minutes to read written testimony presented at the beginning of the meeting from 
Helen C. Nelson, Evashevski, Elliott, Cihak & Hediger, P.C.  Tomlin read this aloud.  (See Handout.) 
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Testimony: 

Helen Nelson, 100 Calapooia Street SW.  Ms. Nelson made reference to the letter she submitted, read by 
Commissioner Tomlin.  Rouse asked if her complaint was that redevelopment would be to different standards 
than they agree to. She commented that this particular area was already developed and asked why a zone change 
was necessary.  Nelson stated that this was not her question.  She explained that the proposed changes made it 
difficult for professional offices to locate here.  Rouse clarified that the code changes address retail development 
but not professional office use which is different than retail.   

Scott Lepman, 100 Ferry Street.  Mr. Lepman thanked Staff for working to revise the Downtown Code.  He stated 
that his observation was that things do not change very quickly in this area despite urban renewal funds to 
incentivize people to change.  He thought the current code did not reflect current realities because it is not a 
developer that chooses if things are done; it is the bank.  He went on to say that he was in favor of the proposed 
changes and would provide written testimony at a later date.  Tomlin asked him if he saw specific areas that 
needed to be adjusted.  Mr. Lepman referred to the parking lot adjacent to the Fort Miller building.  He stated that 
under the current code required a setback of one foot for each foot in building height.  He believed that this had 
been addressed in the code revision.  Rouse spoke up to say that it still says if a commercial building were next to 
a residential zone, this would still be the case.  Mr. Lepman replied that he understood it would still be in the same 
zone as the neighbor, but if the neighbor used their structure for a commercial use, they could build to the 
property line; if the same structure was used as a residence, there would need to be a five-foot setback.  He did not 
agree with the setback differences based on building use.  He said he was not sure if this would affect a residential 
neighbor’s livability or value.   

David Kuntz, 329 3rd Street.  Mr. Kuntz expressed concern about parking requirements in the CB zone.  He stated 
that residential homes do not need a setback for parking to back out onto the street, so apartment complexes 
should either.  He did not think there should be different requirements. 

Bill Ryals, 935 Jones Avenue NW.  Mr. Ryals thanked Staff for the work they had done in balancing multiple 
viewpoints and needs.  He expressed concern that a building could change use overnight which would change 
setback requirements, making it difficult for developers.  He stated that Staff and Planning Commission has 
determined that they want to be able to weigh in on the processes; no matter what would be done, some sort of 
land use process would be required.  He went on to explain that figuring out how to allow for variances or 
exceptions to the rule would be necessary; without the ability to get a variance or exception, Staff would have to 
look at everything.  Mr. Ryals expressed satisfaction that the proposed Code changes were less restrictive and 
more open to interpretation.   

Kerry McQuillin, 525 6th Street SW.  Ms. McQuillin expressed concerns regarding building height. She referred 
to the proposed building height restriction of 45 feet in the Hackleman/Monteith District. She said she was unsure 
if this was an overlap with the Historic Downtown area.  She stated that she thought this would be too tall for that 
area and that it did not fit with notable landmarks.  She also stated that 65 feet in the Downtown area would be too 
tall and would change the character.  She compared this to development in downtown Corvallis where the tall 
buildings block views of the river.  She continued by expressing concerns over driving access for cars on 1st 
Street and 2nd Street, stating drive-through windows should be limited to Lyon Street and Ellsworth Street.  

Response from Staff 

Hewitt offered clarification on several stated concerns.  She explained that new design standards only apply to 
new buildings would not affect remodels or expansions of existing buildings.  She stated that the five-foot side 
setback would not be linked to the use of the adjacent building and only applied to historic buildings used for 
residential.  A structure sharing a property line with a residential zone would require a ten-foot setback.  A 
structure in the same zone and not historic contributing would not require a setback.  Rouse inquired why a 
ten-foot setback would be required when most housing setbacks are only five feet.  Hewitt replied that it was 
because there are taller buildings in this area.  Rouse stated that this could be a problem because many of the lots 
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are small.  Hewitt clarified that this would only apply to the four affected zones which are two lot lines in the 
whole area.  She also pointed out that drive-through windows are addressed in the Development Code in 
Section 8.425. 

Martineau addressed Tomlin’s question regarding existing, non-conforming structures, particularly in the 
Waterfront District on the Special Status List.  If one of these buildings were destroyed, new code language found 
on Attachment C.18, subparagraph 3C states that any new building would need to meet new standards.  

Commissioner Goodman inquired about structures on the Special Status List.  She asked if the new code changes 
would apply to current business and uses.  Hewitt referred to the amendment to Section 5.085 laying out review 
procedures for existing businesses lawfully established before the Waterfront zone existed that would not need a 
Conditional Use Review to continue operations within an existing building.  If the site were modified or expanded 
up to 15 percent and did not change uses, it would require a Type II staff level Conditional Use Review.  A new 
use or expansion of 15-50 percent would go to Planning Commission for a Type III Conditional Use Review 
public hearing. 

Questions from the Commission: 

None. 

Chair Tomlin closed the hearing at 6:21 p.m. 

Discussion:  

Rouse asked about garage setbacks and referred to Attachment C.23.  She said she thought the setback should 
either be five feet or 20 feet.  Richardson explained the idea was to require at least 20 feet allowing for parking 
space.  He also explained that garages should not be right on the property line due to vehicles backing up.    Rouse 
said she was not in agreement with this.  She asked about the required setback for houses.  Hewitt stated that the 
dwelling could be 0-15 feet.  If the garage would be set back 20 feet, the house can be up to 20 feet to match, but 
the garage could not be in front of the house. Rouse did not think this should be different than what is allowed in 
other zones.  

Rouse brought up the requirement for businesses providing parking behind the building.  She explained that there 
is no access from behind most buildings.  She stated that this requirement had been attempted in the past and used 
Petco as an example.  Richardson replied that these are different kinds of locations and that the environment 
differs from a regional commercial zone with big box stores and huge parking lots.  He stated that downtown was 
more geared to walking and biking; buildings close to the street would be more comfortable and attractive, and 
large parking spaces would not be needed in this area.  Hewitt agreed that there were sometimes undesirable 
results applying pedestrian-focused design standards in large car-centric areas, but this same issue was not 
applicable in a downtown environment.  Rouse inquired about where in the downtown area this would be used.  
Hewitt answered that there were not a lot of vacant sites, and if an existing site redeveloped, they would need to 
put parking in the back.  This would not ensure that parking would interrupt pedestrians.  Rouse asked why 
changes were being considered if downtown was already developed.  She also asked about the height limit in the 
Downtown Mixed Use (DMU) Zone.  Hewitt answered if there were no change in zoning in this area, there would 
be stricter requirements for windows and setbacks than what is being proposed with the rezoning.  Existing 
standards require no minimum setback and 75 percent windows.  Richardson referred the Commission to 
Attachment C.21 (See Agenda Packet) in order to compare the current code with the proposed changes.   

In reference to Attachment C.36 (See Agenda Packet), Rouse asked about minimum spacing between driveways 
and if it would limit the size of the dwelling.  Hewitt replied that it would not if a shared driveway was used.  A 
driveway could be as narrow as 12 feet with no minimum lot width standard.  Rouse asked why there was 
minimum spacing between driveways.  Hewitt replied that it was intended to preserve on-street parking.   



City of Albany – Planning Commission Minutes 
June 19, 2017 
Page 4 of 5 

Rouse asked about the limitations of garages listed on Attachment C.37 (See Agenda Packet).  She wanted to 
know why only one garage was allowed per dwelling unit. Hewitt explained that a two car garage would be 
allowed if it was not facing the street; this would allow an opportunity for each unit to have a garage, and there 
would be more than just a line of garages along the street.   

Tomlin stated that he did not like the wording for driveway requirements being five feet or 20 feet.  He explained 
that larger vehicles would be too big for a 20-foot driveway.  Martineau replied that the present requirement was 
20 feet.  Rouse said she liked the 20-foot requirement.  Richardson added that the five-foot requirement was 
intended to prevent parking there.  Rouse disagreed with the concept.  She thought it should be more uniform 
throughout the city and stated that people would park there anyway and block the sidewalk.  Tomlin agreed.  

Tomlin stated that he had a problem with the differentiation between residential and commercial.  He explained 
that most businesses would be closed in the evening.  He stated that he agreed with Mr. Lepman’s testimony 
regarding side setbacks.  Martineau clarified that Tomlin was suggesting setbacks should be the same.  Rouse 
suggested going by zone and not by use.  

Commissioner Goodman stated concerns about what Ms. Nelson spoke about in her written testimony regarding 
setbacks and window standards.  She agreed that professional businesses have a need for confidentiality and 
would like this standard to be reevaluated.  Hewitt stated that window coverings could provide sufficient privacy.  
She explained that if the professional office was ever converted to retail, it would be in compliance with Code.  
Goodman replied that this was not feasible, and Rouse agreed.  Tomlin added that space should be built for the 
tenant, and not everyone would want to be in a retail space.  Hewitt said the existing standard was zero setbacks, 
and this was not being changed; what was being changed was how much of the building would have to be at the 
sidewalk, and most of the buildings are built to the sidewalk today.  She added that in order to keep a consistent 
line on the sidewalk, flexibility in other zones was being added.  Hewitt asked if Goodman thought it would be 
better to allow a setback of 5–10 feet in the 1st Street setting.  Goodman stated that this would be better around 
the peripheries of Downtown.  She added that incoming businesses would evaluate tenant improvements/build-
outs.   

Phillips asked if the sidewalk was considered to be part of the setback.  Richardson answered that the setback 
starts at the property line which is often at the back of the sidewalk.  

Richardson offered to address the question asked earlier in the meeting about building heights.  Hewitt added that 
building heights could be confusing due to overlays having similar names as zones.  She explained that the height 
limitations applied to portions of the DMU Zone and the Historic Downtown Zone that also has an overlay that is 
a historic district.  She gave the example of the Hackleman/Monteith overlay zone being different than the 
Hackleman/Monteith residential zone.  She explained that a lot of the DMU is Hackleman/Monteith overlay 
which has a proposed 45-foot height limit.  Martineau pointed out that Hewitt was referring to Attachment C.24, 
Footnote 19.  Richardson added that the historic overlay has a lower height limit in order to maintain 
compatibility with the historic district. 

Richardson directed the Commission’s attention to Attachment C.22 which lists the height maximum in each 
zone. Hewitt pointed out that this does not change the maximum height in the Hackleman/Monteith residential 
zone.  

Tomlin asked if there was anything addressing the feasibility of parking structures.  Richardson clarified that 
these amendments do not address parking structures.  Tomlin suggested parking underneath commercial 
buildings. Martineau replied that there was nothing in the code to preclude that, but it also does not say it is 
allowed.  Hewitt explained the necessary design standards for this type of structure.   

Commissioner Rouse moved to continue deliberations at another date rather than make a decision at this meeting.  
Commissioner Goodman seconded.  A vote was taken.  The motion passed 6-0. 
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Discussion followed on potential meeting dates. 

Hewitt reviewed the list of concerns brought up during the meeting. 

Scott Lepman asked the Commission to leave the record open for seven days.  Richardson advised that in order to 
consider this request, the Commission would need to vote to reopen the public hearing. 

Commissioner Rouse moved to reopen the public hearing. Commissioner Goodman seconded.  A vote was taken.  
The motion passed 6-0. 

Scott Lepman asked for the record to be left open for seven days in order to allow for additional written 
testimony.   

Commissioner Rouse moved to close the public hearing and leave the record open for an additional seven days. 
Commissioner Phillips seconded. A vote was taken. The motion passed 6-0. 

Commissioner Rouse moved to continue deliberations at a later date.  Commissioner Goodman seconded.  A vote 
was taken. The motion passed 6-0. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Commissioner Miller moved to approve the April 10, 2017, Joint Meeting Minutes, and the May 15, 2017, 
Planning Commission minutes as stated.  Commissioner Phillips seconded.  A vote was taken.  The motion 
passed 6-0. 

ACTIVITY UPDATE 

Richardson told the Commission that deliberations for this hearing would potentially commence on Monday, June 
26.  He informed them about the July 10 meeting addressing an appeal of a staff level decision on a Site Plan 
approval.  He also informed them about the tentatively scheduled July 12 public hearing on the Central Albany 
Code Amendments in front of City Council and about the Winprop continued public hearing at the City Council 
Meeting on August 9.  

NEXT PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING DATE 

June 26 Deliberations - tentative 

July 10, 2017  

ADJOURN 

Hearing no further business, Chair Tomlin adjourned the meeting at 7:42 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted, Reviewed by, 
 
  
  
Edie O’Neil Bob Richardson 
Administrative Assistant I Planning Manager 
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